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The Book of Discipline provides that the members of the Conference Board of Trustees also constitute 
the members of the Board of Directors of the Conference, which is incorporated as a Minnesota non-
profit corporation. Some actions taken at board meetings are corporate in nature and some are not. For 
purposes of simplicity and the convenience of participants, the boards conduct business using 
Conference terminology throughout, e.g. trustees, chancellor, etc. it being intended and understood 
that all actions involving the corporation are taken by the corporation Board of Directors and other 
actions are taken by the Conference Board of Trustees. Conference terms used in the minutes refer to 
directors, corporate counsel etc. when corporate action is involved.  
 
Trustees attending: Shirley Dubuque; Dave Feerhusen, Craig Haberman, John Larson, Jeffrey Larson, 
Rachel Morey, Tami Luckhardt; Gordon Orde, Barton Seebach, Barry Schaub and Kandis Will. 

Trustees absent: Paul Olberding and Donna Dempewolf. 

Others attending:  Barb Brower, Director of Finance and Administration and Walker Brault, DAA and 
Finance Assistant. 

Guests: Keith Shew, Executive Director of Area Camping Ministries and Dan Ziegler, Director of Koronis 
Ministries. 

OPENING MATTERS: 

Rachel Morey called the meeting to order at 10:07am and led the board in prayer. Rachel asked if there 
were any corrections or amendments to the agenda. Gordon Orde moved the agenda, Shirley 
Dubuque seconded. The agenda was approved. 
 
Rachel Morey brought forth the minutes from the March 10, 2020 meeting to the floor. Jeffrey Larson 
moved and John Larson seconded.  The minutes were approved. 
 
Rachel Morey did not bring a report of the president. Barb Brower presented the treasurer’s report. 
Barb lifted up that the Board of Pensions and Health Benefits provided a 3 month holiday of local 
church contribution towards pensions and health benefits. Barb has spent a significant portion of her 
time helping local churches on their PPP loans. Those who have received a loan are able to delay their 
pension and health holiday until later in the year. The conference was on time in submitting the tables 
(membership, assets, income, and expenses) with approximately 50% of local churches submitting on 



time. Based on these numbers there are 329 local churches and 54,770 total professing members. 
Upon request, Barb provided further clarification on how churches are delaying their benefits holiday.  
Jeffrey Larson noted that the bank was very appreciative of the work done with Barb. Shirley Dubuque 
asked if there was public notice given in regards to delaying the benefits holiday. Barb noted that all 
churches were notified and that an article was written by the conference. During the second round of 
PPP loans, a second article was also written.  
 
Star Lake Conservation Easement 
Bart Seebach provided an update on the Star Lake conservation easement. The appraisal is finished. 
The total value for the conservation easement has gone down from the original estimate to about 
$1.218 million. There was a disagreement on the value of the conservation agreement between the 
Department of Natural Resources (DNR) and the Minnesota Land Trust. Bart was sent the appraisal 
certificate (no background) on Friday. At the start of this process about two and a half years ago, the 
hope was for a value over $1 million. The biggest difference in the appraisals was that the DNR felt 
there would be significant development costs for a buyer because of the limited infrastructure. The 
DNR will not do another appraisal.  
 
Rachel Morey expressed thanks to Bart for the work that he has put into this effort. Bart clarified that 
the conference retains limited rights to develop the property. A termination clause is included if the 
property is no longer useable as a camping property. According to the appraisal, if the property were 
to be sold, then it would only be marketable at $580,000. If Camping was interested, they would be 
able to restart camping ministries on the property. 
 
Koronis Update 
Keith Shew and Dan Ziegler joined the meeting at 10:30am.  Keith provided a general update on 
camping noting that all Minnesota-Dakotas camps are not providing summer camps for the summer. 
70% of all United Methodist camps in the United States have been cancelled for the summer. The plan 
is to open up for small groups and state and local guidelines allow. The entire operating budget is 
being re-evaluated. There will be reductions in hours and positions in our camps, though each site will 
have a unique plan on these. A funding appeal will begin soon supported by a few key donations that 
have already come in. 
  
Dan provided the initial update on the Tabernacle. The permitting was the biggest obstacle so far. A 
conditional use permit was needed as it is in a residential zone. The septic system needed to be 
reviewed and a storm water plan needed to be completed. A provisional permit was approved. A 
building permit was required by the state including an ADA review. The completed plans have been 
submitted to the state approval. This includes all ADA and coding approvals that are need. This is the 
permit that will grant permission to start building. This is a 6-8 week process. Completed plans have 
been given to Donlar. The plan for the building has shifted to completion of the dining hall and 
kitchen first and subsequently as funding provides to complete the upstairs meeting space. 
Approximately $300,000 can be contributed from the insurance payment to the new tabernacle.  
Donlar needs to price out the kitchen and dining room and will be submitted by a major change order 
along with pricing out of a bare bones completion of the meeting space. This will be in addition to the 
$2.6 million that was already quoted. Dan hopes to raise adequate funding for total completion of the 
building. The architect has been a bottleneck in the process so far. A subcontractor issue arose with 



the plumbing due to delays in the process. There may be further subcontractor issues with continued 
delays. 
  
Barry Schaub asked Dan if Donlar could start any work. Dan noted that they are asking the state for 
approval to move forward with the foundation work while the rest of the project is under review. Barry 
asked if the original $2.6 million would include the costs of an elevator. The cost did not include the 
elevator. There are a few options that camping is considering at this point.  
 
Kandis Will asked if some of the additional plumbing costs were due to changes. Dan noted that it was 
an apples to apples comparison.  The new company is the same one that the camp is contracted with 
for long term plumbing support.  
 
John Larson asked Dan to run through the numbers. Dan clarified that $2.6 million includes a 
completed upstairs and roughed out lower level (kitchen and dining area). The finished cost for the 
kitchen and dining area are still be calculated and are expected to be over the $300,000 that will come 
from the insurance. Dan has a number of donors that he plans to talk with once construction has 
begun that he hopes will be able to fully fund the completion of the building.  Funding has been 
approved for $2.6 million to be raised. There was some concern about cash flow issues if all the 
projects related to camping were pursued for funding at the time of approval, but this did not take 
into account any fundraising efforts.  
 
Keith Shew led the board though the camping available funds, expected funds and potential uses. 
Rachel clarified that this was just an update and there were no action needed. 
 
Barry Schaub noted that there was a potential decision point by Friday in regards to the Star Lake 
conservation easement and asked Dan and Keith if they had thoughts to share. Bart Seebach provided 
an overview of the Star Lake easement appraisal with Keith and Dan. Barry noted the frustration with 
the appraisal value between the DNR and the Minnesota Land Trust but does not expect the value to 
change.  Therefore the decision at hand is between accepting the easement and pursuing other 
options. Keith expressed his desire to bring it to the full camping board for their support, but is really 
questioning what is being left on the table versus a direct sale. Barry noted this was the end of the 
appraisal process in regards to the conservation easement and there are no further appeals available. 
Bart noted that he was unsure if this easement were not accepted that it would be available again in 
the future due to conversations in the state legislature. If the easement were accepted, then payment 
would be received by the end of June. 
 
Rachel Morey suggested that if the Trustees were to approve the easement today, then it would be 
conditional upon no strong objection from the camping board. Dan and Keith left the meeting. Rachel 
asked for a motion in regards to the conservation easement. Barry Schaub moved to accept the 
conservation easement at the $1.218 million value upon the condition of agreement by the camping 
council. Should they not agree, then the Trustees would hold an additional video conference meeting 
no later than Thursday to re-consider. John Larson seconded. Discussion ensued. David Feerhusen 
asked about the two rejected appraisals. Barry noted that the DNR rejected both of those appraisals 
and was the result of the standard process due to no agreement being reached between the DNR 
(lands and minerals division) and the Minnesota Land Trust. The Land Trust has not or cannot share 



the reasoning that the DNR had for rejecting the appraisals. It is the expectation that the DNR 
appraiser felt that developing the property for use would cost a significant amount and was not taken 
into consideration in the initial appraisals.  
 
Craig Haberman asked about who gets to decide the use of the property. Rachel Morey noted that the 
use of the property would need to be in line with the mission, vision, and values of the Annual 
Conference before any sale were considered. The sale is also guided by The Book of Discipline. The 
Annual Conference considered the sale a number of years ago but was removed from that larger 
camp property sale. The Annual Conference is the body that would have to approve the sale.  
 
John Larson shared that he would feel more comfortable having more cash in the bank account 
through the acceptance of the easement. A sale of the property could still be considered even if the 
easement is accepted. Jeffrey Larson asked about the direction of funds. Rachel Morey noted that 
there was nothing in the motion that directed the funds to camping.  
 
Barry Schaub noted that this was a crazy time in history and that this may be the time to take this 
decision and go with it and further expressed his support for accepting the easement. Gordon Orde 
asked for further clarification on the direction of funding. Rachel Morey noted that it was not in order 
for the Board to direct the funds until they were in hand.  
 
Bart Seebach shared his agreement with Barry on support of the easement. This still leaves a number 
of options on the table for the use of property in the coming years. Rachel Morey called for the vote. 
The motion passed with unanimous voice vote. 
 
Bart Seebach provided a follow up clarification that notice would need to be given in writing to the 
land trust. Rachel Morey agreed that it would be appropriate for him to do that. A tentative follow up 
meeting was scheduled for noon on Thursday.  
 
Certificate of Insurance Policy 
Barb Brower provided an update on the insurance policy and update. All documents related to this are 
in the dropbox folder.  
 
Alexandria Parsonage 
Barb Brower noted that the Alexandria parsonage was sold for a net of $235,222. 
 
Annual Conference Date 
A virtual annual conference has been scheduled for August 29. The suggestion is for the corporate 
session to be covered in a written leadership report.  
 
Board term and next meeting date 
Barb Brower noted that the present terms for the board would be extended through annual 
conference next year, with the term ending June 30, 2021. Rachel Morey explained that if anyone 
needed to leave the board that would be understandable, but that there would be no process for 
adding replacement members. Everyone should contact Barb Brower and Rachel Morey by the end of 
May in regards to their plans.  



 
Episcopal Residence 
Barb Brower discussed the residence with Bishop Ough. He is officially retiring August 31st. The plan 
for future episcopal supervision has not been released by the Jurisdictional Episcopacy Committee. 
The residence could be open for sale as soon as early September. A newly elected bishop will not be 
assigned until the rescheduled Jurisdictional Conference with an expected start date of January 2022. 
There is still mortgage on the property with a monthly payment of approximately $1,600. Rachel 
Morey suggested that this be further considered in the next meeting.  
 
Payment Protection Program Loan Application 
The conference was approved for a PPP loan and all documentation was provided in Dropbox. 
 
Request to set-aside parsonage sale funds 
The cabinet has requested that the funds from the sale of the parsonage and to see if they could be 
set aside used to fund the housing allowances of the District Superintendents. This is something that 
would be nice to have and is not a necessity. Rachel Morey suggested that it be considered along with 
the Episcopal parsonage in the next meeting. 
 
Request by Abby Koppen as title closer 
Barb Brower provided an update she has received a request to consider Abby Koppen as a title closer. 
Rachel Morey suggested that if this were to take place, a bidding process would need to occur. Further 
discussion will be scheduled for the next meeting to allow for consideration of previous precedent 
and larger conversation.  
 
Rachel adjourned the meeting by unanimous consent at 12:15pm 
Respectively submitted,  
Walker Brault and Barb Brower 
 
 
 
 


